	osiah Williams-574 ^{1–}				
Birth		Arlington, Madison, Kentucky, United States ⁸			
Birth		Arlington, Madison, Kentucky, United States ^{5,9–10}			
Residence		Dry Ridge, Grant, Kentucky, United States ³			
Joined Church		Baptist Church			
Occupation		nerchant; Gallatin, Kentucky, United States ¹⁰			
Census		Gallatin, Kentucky, United States ¹⁰			
Census		Warsaw, Gallatin, Kentucky, United States ⁵			
Occupation		farmer; Warsaw, Gallatin, Kentucky, United States ⁵			
Census		District 2, Gallatin, Kentucky, United States ¹¹			
Census	4 Jun 1880	Sparta, Gallatin, Kentucky, United States ¹²			
Property	22 Aug 1888	Tract 17A Madison Co.; Arlington, Madison, Kentucky, United States ¹³			
Property	8 Oct 1888	tract 75 1/2 A Silver Creek; , Madison, Illinois, United States ¹³			
Property	9 Oct 1888	Tract 36A Berea Road; , Madison, Illinois, United States			
Death	25 May 1897	Glencoe, Gallatin, Kentucky, United States			
Alt. Name		Miox Josiah Williams ¹⁴			
Rsrch. Note					
Burial		Williams Family Cemetery, Glencoe, Gallatin, Kentucky, United States			
Ref#		22			
Marriage	8 Nov 1831	Gallatin, Kentucky, United States ^{15–16}			
Father	John Williams-1319				
Mother	Elizabeth Collins-132	20 (1774-1833)			
Other spouse	Martha Jane Turley-581 (1821-1871)				
Marriage		Gallatin, Kentucky, United States			
Other spouse	Minerva Donaldson-	*			
Marriage		Varsaw, Gallatin, Kentucky, United States ^{17–19}			
her Junietta Gouge-575 ^{2,7–8,15,20–22}					
Residence	1813				
Birth	15 Feb 1813	7,14			
		of Williamstown, Grant, Kentucky, United States ²⁴			
Death		Napoleon, Gallatin, Kentucky, United States ^{25–28}			
Alt. Name	17 3411 10 10	Juniette Gouge			
Alt. Name		Junietta Gough			
Alt. Name		Juniatta Williams ²⁹			
Alt. Name		Junietta Williams			
Burial		Ten Mile Baptist Church, Napoleon, Gallatin, Kentucky, United States ²⁵			
Ref#		23			
Father	James M. Gouge-205				
Mother	Ellen Jane Juett-2572				
	Enen Jane Jueu-23/2	, (1/0/-10 1 /)			
ldren John Willia	ams 578 ²				
		N			
•		Napoleon, Gallatin, Kentucky, United States ^{30–31}			
Census		Gallatin, Kentucky, United States ¹⁰			
		killed in an accident ²⁵			
Burial Ten Mile Baptist Church, Napoleon, Gallatin, Kentucky					
Marriage					

er Junietta Gouge-575 en Louisiana Williams-214 ^{2,15,2}		
en		
-		
1.0111814114 WHHAIHS-214-,,-	3,32–34	
	Glencoe, Gallatin, Kentucky, United States ^{23,35–37}	
	Gallatin, Kentucky, United States ¹⁰	A SECOND
	Gallatin, Kentucky, United States ¹⁰	
		Killing -
		30 M
		11 0
	· ·	
	·	alors and
	-	
	<u> </u>	
		_
		_
		_
	Giencoe, Gallatin, Kentucky, United States ¹⁹	
Divorce bet 1870 and	39,45	
	•	
	47	
Alt. Name	Flizabeth Ellen Williams ^{7,47}	
Burial	Elizabeth Elicii Williams	
	I 3,48	
·	Ť	
	•	
		-
	1 , ,	-
- qui rent		
Marriage		7
	Napoleon Gallatin Kentucky United States ⁵³	
221001011		-
1077		-
Alt. Name	7 7	
Alt. Name	-	
Burial	Daran Trucy	
	ton Huev-579 (1827-1889)	=
- George ((asming	=	
	ensus 1860 ensus 1870 ensus 1880 ensus 1900 ensus 1920 ensus 1930 eath 4 Aug 1934 eath 4 Aug 1934 ltt. Name ltt. Name ltt. Name urial ef # esidence urial pouse Henry Clay Cast larriage bet 21 Aug 1850 and 31 Dec 1850 ivorce bet 1870 and 1880 Clizabeth Williams-1515² irth 19 Aug 1837 ensus 1850 eath 28 Sep 1854 ltt. Name urial larriage Mary Jane Williams-1516²-3 irth 26 Feb 1839 eath 11 Feb 1852 urial larriage Mary Jane Williams-576²-3 irth 26 Feb 1839 eath 11 Feb 1852 urial larriage	Marsaw, Gallatin, Kentucky, United States Marsaw, Gallatin, Ke

Father Myrix Josiah Williams-574								
Motl	her Junietta Gou	ige-575						
Child	lren							
F	Nancy Jane Williams-577 ^{2,54–55}							
	Birth	15 Jun 1843	Napoleon, Gallatin, Kentucky, United States ^{56–59}					
	Census	1850	Gallatin, Kentucky, Unit	ed States ¹⁰				
	Census	1860	Warsaw, Gallatin, Kentu					
	Census	1870	Warsaw, Gallatin, Kentu					
	Residence	1897	Gallatin, Kentucky, Unit					
	Death	23 Jan 1923	, Boone, Kentucky, Unit					
	Alt. Name		Nannie Williams ^{7,61}					
	Alt. Name		Nancy Jane Crouch					
	Alt. Name		Nancy Jane Adams					
	Burial		New Warsaw Cemetery, Warsaw, Gallatin, Kentucky, United States ⁶²					
	Spouse Joh	n Crouch-580 (18	835-1903)					
	Marriage	4 Sep 1860	Glencoe, Gallatin, Kentucky, United States ^{7,63–64}					
		n Adams-9025 (1	337-)					
F Joannah Williams-2063 ^{2-3,48}								
	Birth	21 Jun 1845	, , Kentucky, United Stat	res ⁶⁵				
	Death	24 Nov 1845	Napoleon, Gallatin, Ken	tucky, United States ^{25,65}				
	Alt. Name Joanna Williams ⁸							
	Alt. Name		Joannail Williams ³					
	Burial		Ten Mile Baptist Church	, Napoleon, Gallatin, Kentucky, United States ²⁵				
	Marriage							
Prepar				Comments				
R. Steven Turley								
1481 W 1170 North								
Provo, UT 84604 United States of America								
801-377-5668								
rsturley@byu.net								

FAMILY NOTES

Marriage (8 November 1831): married near Glencoe, Gallatin, Kentucky

All of the Above gives marriage county as Grant, Kentucky and only names four children: Louisiana, Sarah, Nancy, and John.

FATHER NOTES: Myrix Josiah Williams-574 Property (22 August 1888): (sold to Joseph L. Wiley) Property (8 October 1888): (sold to Lafayette Moore) Property (9 October 1888): (sold to Charles Moore)

Rsrch. Note: Myrix Williams had another Williams living close to him in the 1850 Census in Gallatin County, Kentucky. William Williams age 37 (born about 1813 in Kentucky?), Wife Elizabeth age 32 (born about 1818 in Kentucky?), and children: Harry B (M, age 9), Thaddius (M, age 7), and Olivia (F, age 5). Could this be a brother or cousin?

General: Extract from "Turley Family Records": Myrix Josiah Williams was born in Madison County, Kentucky 14 July 1811, the son of John and Elizabeth (Collins) Williams from Virginia and whose ancestors came from Wales. When he was about nineteen years of age his parents moved to Gallatin County where he married Junietta Gough 8 November 1831. He joined the Baptist Church in 1842 and became clerk of the Ten Mile Association. Later he was Moderator. Myrix Josiah Williams was a staunch Whig and voted twice for Henry Clay. After the "Rebellion" he joined the Democratic Party and was elected to the Legislature in Kentucky in 1865. He was a magistrate for forty years. He was made a Mason in Tadmore Lodge #108, Chapter #51, and united with the Council and Commandery at Covington. He was elected Grand Master. Myrix Josiah Williams died at his home near Glencoe, Kentucky, 25 May 1897 and was buried at his family Graveyard.

Obituary only lists four children from first marriage.

Extract from "All of the Above": Myrix Josiah Williams was born near Richmond, Kentucky on July 14, 1811, a son of John Williams and Elizabeth Collins...They named Myrix for his grandfather William Miricks Williams and his great-grandfather Josiah Stone...In

1830-31, Myrix built a home for Junietta in Dry Ridge, Grant County, KY. They lived there until Junietta's death in 1846. Myrix Williams was the owner of a number of slaves; it is reasonable to conclude that in fact, Myrix and Junietta's home (indeed each of Myrix's subsequent homes) was build(sic) by his slaves. Myrix moved to Glencoe after Junietta died, where he saw to the construction of a two-story brick home overlooking the community. Myrix served as Glencoe magistrate for 40 years.

Myrix's granddaughter, Sara Crouch and her husband James Huey, told their granddaugher Betty Cook that Myrix, tall, proper and severe, required everyone to come to breakfast properly dressed. He read the Louisville *Courier Journal* every day and looked up in his dictionary any words he did not know. Rain or snow, he saw to his riding horse every morning. Myrix was remembered as generous and hospitible, but ruled with an iron hand.' Sarah said.

Neighbor of H.C. Castleman in 1860 census.

Marriage certificate to Minerva Donaldson gives his birth place as Montgomergy Co. Ky.

from Pamela Marion Group Sheet: We has Grand Master of the Kentucky Grand Lodge of the Masonic Order 1865-1866. He was in the state legislature at the same time.

MOTHER NOTES: Junietta Gouge-575

General: Thomas Jefferson Turley III (4) lists on his chart (RST Note: what chart? Our copy of "Turley/Castleman Pedigree Chart" does not have this information) Louisina Williams (99) b. June 4 1834 d. August 4 1934, who m. Henry Clay Castleman; Sarah Williams who m. Washington Huey; Nancy Williams who m. John Crouch; and John Williams. The 1850 census of Gallatin Co. KY, p. 377 has in the Williams home: John 17, Louisiana 16, Elizabeth 13, Sarah 9, Nancy 7. In the 10 Mile Baptist Cemetary are tombstones for children of M.J. and Junietta Williams: Mary Jane, 3 years and John, b. 1832, d. September 16, 1851. (Copied by John and Lillie Williams). This would suggest that perhaps 6 children were born to the couple."

Notes from Pamela J. Marion:

Junietta's 7th child, Jonah died at 4 months of age. 6 weeks later, Junietta died. I do not know the cause of either death, but it stands to reason that they could have been related.

10 months later, her husband Myrix remarried. He probably was in a hurry as he has in his care 5 girls ages 3, 5, 6, 9, and 12 and a son age 14.

The following excerpt is from http://www.findagrave.com/cgi-bin/fg.cgi?page=gr&GRid=42336124

Junietta Gouge (Feb 25, 1815-June 17, 1846) and Myrix Josiah Wiliams were married in Grant County KY on Nov 8, 1831. Junietta Gouge [...] was one of nine children born to James M. Gouge (1777-1858/60) and Ellen (Ella) Jane ("Nellie") Jewett /Juett (1789-1849) of Grant County, KY. James and Nellie were married in 1807. In addition to Junietta, their children included Louisiana, James M., Marietta, William Taylor, Thomas Jefferson, Lafayette P., John Quincy, and Henry Clay Gouge. Of these children, perhaps the most locally prominent was Thomas Jefferson ("Uncle Jeff") Gouge, a farmer and sometime hotelier in Williamstown and the father of seventeen children.

Junietta Gouge and Myrix Josiah Williams were the parents of four children, Louisiana (June 8, 1834-August 4, 1934, named for an aunt); Sarah (?-?); Nancy and John, who died in 1846 at age 19. Louisiana married Henry Clay Castleman in 1850. Sarah married Washington Huey and was the mother of four: Lee; Oscar M., a pastor of Crescent Hill Baptist Church in Louisville, KY and friend of Cecil V. Cook Sr (1871-1948) [paternal grandfather of the writer of this sketch]; Annie (Gaines); and Samuel. Daughter Nancy became the wife of John Crouch (1835-1903) and the mother of Sara Crouch Huey (1861-1956) [maternal great grandmother of the writer of this sketch]. Two other children were born to Myrix and Junietta, who died quite young; they were Mary Jane (1838-1842) and Joannah (1845-1845), who lived but five months.[...]

In 1830-31, Myrix built a home for Junietta in Dry Ridge, Grant County KY. They lived there until Junietta's death in 1846. [. . .] Junietta Gouge Williams died a month before her 31st birthday. She is buried on a gentle slope in the cemetery at Ten Mile Baptist Church, Tapering Point Road, in Napoleon, Gallatin County KY. [. . .] Young Junietta died of an unremembered cause. The culprit could have been the harsh gauntlet of childbirth, far more deadly in those days, to mothers than to their babes. [. . .]

Space was left for Myrix in the Ten Mile Baptist Church Cemetery. But soon enough Myrix married Martha Turley (Dec 22 1821-Nov 14 1871).[...] In 1874, Myrix, widowed once again, married Minerva Donaldson....]

Little Nan Williams [only three when her mother Junietta died] - with hardly a memory of her mother, grew up to be an articulate, extraverted and literate woman, a venturesome widow and an honored matriarch in the home of her daughter, Sara Crouch Huey, in Union, KY. Sara named her only daughter after Nan. [. . .]

This brief biography has been taken from Volume I of a book of family history entitled ALL OF THE ABOVE I, by Richard Baldwin Cook.

Notes from Pam Marion Group Sheet: Junietta's 7th child, Joanna, died at 4 months of age. 6 weeks later, Junietta died. I do not know the cause of either death, but is stands to reason that they could have been related.

10 months later, her husband Myrix remarried. He probably was in a hurry as he has in his care 5 girls ages 3, 5, 6, 9, and 12 and a son age 14.

CHILD NOTES: John Williams-578

Census (1850): (age 17)

General: See Junietta Gouge notes

CHILD NOTES: Louisiana Williams-214

Census (1900): (living with son Myrix J.)

Census (1920): (living with son, Thomas B. Castleman) Census (1930): (living with son-in-law, Edward E. Utz)

Burial: plot 11-C

Residence: (most of her life)

General: age at death: 100 years, 1 month, 27 days at death.

Named for an aunt.

CHILD NOTES: Elizabeth Williams-1515

Census (1850): (age 13)

General: See notes: Junietta Gouge

CHILD NOTES: Mary Jane Williams-1516

General: See notes: Junietta Gouge

I believe this is the same person as Mary Williams [588]. Tombstone shows her as the daughter of Jeniatta Williams, but she doesn't show up in the 1850 census.

All of the Above says she was born in 1838 and only lived to 1842.

CHILD NOTES: Sarah Williams-576

Census (1850): (age 9)

General: See Junietta Gough (103) notes

Mother of 4

CHILD NOTES: Nancy Jane Williams-577

Census (1850): (age 7) Census (1860): (age 16) Census (1870): (age 27)

General: See Junietta Gough(103) notes

"After her husband, John, died on Oct. 7, 1903, Nanny Williams Crouch lived with her daughter, Sara and son-in-law James Huey, in Union, KY. 'Maw' was recalled by grandchildren as an old lady who loved to garden. On Sunday afternoons she would collect slips and cuttings from the neighbors and transplant them to her own patch. Maw would attend to the family's sewing and mending chores. For this labor she would recruit other relatives, who were visiting the Huey family home."

"In 1914 the adventuresome 'Maw' Crouch made a cross-country autombile trip, with two other elderly female friends, keeping a diary along the way."

"...but we do know that little Nan Williams grew up to be an articulate, extraverted and literate woman, a venturesome widow and an honored matriarch in the home of her daughter, Sara Crouch Huey...Sara named her only daughter after Nan.

(All of the Above)

CHILD NOTES: Joannah Williams-2063

General: I assumed this may be the same person All of the Above says was Joannah (1845-1845) who only lived five months and Ten Mile Baptist Church transcription as dying in 1875.

1. Jackie Couture (April 10, 1998), Obituary for Myrix Josiah Williams (http://searches.rootsweb.com/cgibin/ifetch2?/u1/data/ky+index+229624900841+F). Gallatin County lost one of its most distinguished and venerably citizens Tuesday in the death of Hon, Myrix J. Williams, which sad event occurred at his home near Glencoe, at about 11 o'clock that day, after an illness of about a week. He had been in failing health for some time his advanced years being the chief cause, the human machinery after nearly eight six year of active service, giving way before the ravages of time. Thu passes away from the scene of worldy action one of the best men that had ever lived in this good county, a man whose useful life has been a blessing to mankind and he goes to the well earned peaceful rest with the benedictions of "Well done thou good and faithful servant," from every circle. M.J. Williams was born near Richmond, Madison County, Ky., July 14th, 1811, and was the son of John and Elizabeth Williams natives of Virginia. Mr. Williams came to Gallatin County with his father when about 19 years old, and settled at Napoleon where he was married to Miss Junietta Gouge, daughter of James Gouge, of Grant County., whose union was blessed with four children, three of whom survive, viz: Mrs. Huey of Boone County, Mrs. Castleman and Mrs. Crouch of Gallatin County. His wife dying he was united in marriage to Miss Martha J. Turley, daughter of William Turley of Napoleon, to whom seven children were born, the only survivor being our beloved friend, Rev. J. Frank Williams, pastor of the Baptist church at Harrodsburg, Kv. Death took away his loved companion and left him desolate and lonely, and after years of solitude, he again married, this time to Miss Minerva Donaldson, a daughter of Andrew Donaldson, of Carrollton, Ky., who with their one daughter, Mrs. J.E. Wolford, of Louisville, Ky, survive the beloved husband and father. He was like a grand old patriarch, his wisdom and counsel being sought by his numerous connections. Besides his children he has 16 grand-children, 30 reat-grandchildren and 2 great-great-grand-children, all of whom have promise of being useful and valuable citizens. The deceased also leaves one sister, Mrs. Mary Darnall, of Denver, Colorado, who is now in her 84th year. Mr. Williams moved to Glencoe in 1857, from Napoleon, where large circle of friends. The latch string of his hospitable home was always on the outside to his numerous visitors and a most cordial welcome was extended to all. He will be long remembered for his many good qualities of heart and mind and a silent tear will be dropped by the many who enjoyed his sterling friendship. His funeral took place from his late home Thursday afternoon, and was attended by a large number of sorrowing relatives and friends. Rev. George W. Hill, of the Williamstown Baptist Church, conducted the funeral services, and the remains were in charge of the Masonic order. The floral decorations were very pretty and appropriate, a number being tributes from absent friends. After the choir had sung "Jesus, Lover of My Soul," Rev. Hill read a text from mica, 2nd chapter, 10th verse, followed by prayer; then the choir renderd "Rock of Ages," and Rev. Hill preached a feeling and appropriate discourse, from the Hebrews, 4th chapter, 9th verse. The Glencoe Masonic Lodge then took the charge of the remains and rendered their beautiful ritual service. completing it at the grave in the family cemetery wher ethe body of their beloved friend and brother was tenderly laid to rest. The active pall bearers were his six grandsons, D.E. Castleman of Burlington: Thomas Castleman of Florence, Ky; M.J. Castleman, Rev. Oscar Huey, of Carrollton, James Huey of Boone County, and George Crouch. The honorary pall bearers were Robert R. Russell, James L. Grubbs, Robert Carlton, J.A. McPherson, John Skirvin and Robert E. Foster. All of the neighboring Masonic lodges were represented.

- 2. The Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints, Ancestral File (TM) (July 1996 (c), data as of 2 January 1996).
- 3. Richard Baldwin Cook, All of the Above, 1 ed (Cockeysville, Maryland: Nativa Publishing, 2008.), I: 65.
- 4. Beth Mitchell, Turley Family Records (Turley Family Historical Research Association, 1981), p. 389.
- 5. Kentucky, Warsaw, 1860 U.S. census, *1860 United States Census Ancestry.com*, Digital images (http://ancestry.com: National Archives and Records Administration, 2009), M653, roll M653_368, Warsaw, p. 580, dwelling 2105, family 2105, Nannie, accessed 4 Dec 2009.
 - 6. Marriage Certificate.
- 7. Marion, Pamela Jean (Gouge). Supplied by compiler, [ADDRESS FOR PRIVATE USE,] Kearney, Missouri. 2008. verified marriage certificate.
 - 8. Marion, Pamela Jean (Gouge). Supplied by compiler, [ADDRESS FOR PRIVATE USE,] Kearney, Missouri. 2008.
 - 9. Jackie Couture (April 10, 1998), Obituary for Myrix Josiah Williams. near Richmond.
- 10. Kentucky, Gallatin, 1850 U.S. census, *Ancestry.com 1850 United States Federal Census*, Digital images (http://ancestry.com: National Archives and Records Administration, 2009), M432, roll M432_200, p. 189A, dwelling 519, family 519, Myrix J. Williams, accessed 4 Dec 2009.
- 11. Kentucky, Gallatin, 1870 U.S. census, *1870 United State Census, ancestry.com*, Digital images (http://ancestry.com: National Archives and Records Administration, 5 Dec 2009), District 2, Roll M593_462, page 305B, FHL Film 545961, dwelling 25, family 25.

12. United States of America, Bureau of the Census, 1880 United States Federal Census ([database on-line]. Provo, UT, USA: MyFamily.com, Inc., 2004.), Sparta, Gallatin County, District 81, page 441A, dwelling 70, family 72. age 45 in 1880.

- 13. Kentucky. Madison County., Index of Deeds, K-Z, Grantee Index. Harold B. Lee Library, Provo, FHL microfilm 183280.
- 14. <usgennet.org, family histories, "Gouge Family," >, 23 Sept 1999 (http://www.usgennet.org/usa/ky/county/grant/index/gougefamily.html: accessed 8 Dec 2009). Published in "Footsteps of the Past."
 - 15. Richard Baldwin Cook, All of the Above, 1 ed, I: 65. gives marriage place on Grant County.
 - 16. Beth Mitchell, Turley Family Records, 398.3 Note 904, p. 372.
- 17. Kentucky Department of Libraries and Archives, "Kentucky Marriage Records 1852-1914," database, ancestry.com, accessed 1 Nov 2009), MJ Williams marriage, Gallatin County, 27 October 1874. MJ Williams married M. Dawson (his 3rd marriage) on 27 oct 1874 in Gallatin County, Kentucky. His father was born in Virgina and his mother was born in Virginia. M. Dawson was residing in Gallatin County at the time. No birth place for her or her father is given. Mother's birthplace is given as Gallatin County. The marriage was performed in Gallatin County. This name is different from other sources. Check this transcription agains the original county record.
- 18. Beth Mitchell, Turley Family Records, p. 390, footnote to a personal letter to the Grand Lodge. ...in 1874 Myrix Williams married Minerva Donaldson. A daughter, Maggie, was born to this couple.
- 19. Marriage Certificate, Original records in File Box 1871-881, Gallatin County Clerks Office, Warsaw, Ky. Copied Dec1, 1977 by Gertrude E. Hewson.
 - 20. Jackie Couture (April 10, 1998), Obituary for Myrix Josiah Williams. surname spelled Gouge.
- 21. K.L. Garland babybear@fuse.net, Ten Mile Baptist Church Cemetery Transcription (http://files.usgwarchives.net/ky/gallatin/cemeteries/tenmile.txt). transcribed Juniatta Williams on tombstone.
 - 22. database (http://findagrave.com, 2009), 15 Nov 2009, Junietta Gouge Williams. Birth: Feb. 25, 1815 Grant County

Kentucky, USA

Death: Jun. 17, 1846

Glencoe

Gallatin County

Kentucky, USA

Junietta Gouge (Feb 25, 1815-June 17, 1846) and Myrix Josiah Wiliams were married in Grant County KY on Nov 8, 1831. Junietta Gouge [...] was one of nine children born to James M. Gouge (1777-1858/60) and Ellen (Ella) Jane ("Nellie") Jewett /Juett (1789-1849) of Grant County, KY. James and Nellie were married in 1807. In addition to Junietta, their children included Louisiana, James M., Marietta, William Taylor, Thomas Jefferson, Lafayette P., John Quincy, and Henry Clay Gouge. Of these children, perhaps the most locally prominent was Thomas Jefferson ("Uncle Jeff") Gouge, a farmer and sometime hotelier in Williamstown and the father of seventeen children.

Junietta Gouge and Myrix Josiah Williams were the parents of four children, Louisiana (June 8, 1834-August 4, 1934, named for an aunt); Sarah (?-?); Nancy and John, who died in 1846 at age 19. Louisiana married Henry Clay Castleman in 1850. Sarah married Washington Huey and was the mother of four: Lee; Oscar M., a pastor of Crescent Hill Baptist Church in Louisville, KY and friend of Cecil V. Cook Sr (1871-1948) [paternal grandfather of the writer of this sketch]; Annie (Gaines); and Samuel. Daughter Nancy became the wife of John Crouch (1835-1903) and the mother of Sara Crouch Huey (1861-1956) [maternal great grandmother of the writer of this sketch]. Two other children were born to Myrix and Junietta, who died quite young; they were Mary Jane (1838-1842) and Joannah (1845-1845), who lived but five months.[...]

In 1830-31, Myrix built a home for Junietta in Dry Ridge, Grant County KY. They lived there until Junietta's death in 1846. [. . .]

Junietta Gouge Williams died a month before her 31st birthday. She is buried on a gentle slope in the cemetery at Ten Mile Baptist Church, Tapering Point Road, in Napoleon, Gallatin County KY. [...] Young Junietta died of an unremembered cause. The culprit could have been the harsh gauntlet of childbirth, far more deadly in those days, to mothers than to their babes. [...]

Space was left for Myrix in the Ten Mile Baptist Church Cemetery. But soon enough Myrix married Martha Turley (Dec 22 1821-Nov 14 1871).[...] In 1874, Myrix, widowed once again, married Minerva Donaldson....]

Little Nan Williams [only three when her mother Junietta died] - with hardly a memory of her mother, grew up to be an articulate, extraverted and literate woman, a venturesome widow and an honored matriarch in the home of her daughter, Sara Crouch Huey, in Union, KY. Sara named her only daughter after Nan. [...]

This brief biography has been taken from Volume I of a book of family history entitled ALL OF THE ABOVE I, by Richard Baldwin Cook. For additional information, visit the contributor profile, #47181028.

- 23. T. J. Turley III Bible.
- 24. K.L. Garland babybear@fuse.net, Ten Mile Baptist Church Cemetery Transcription. age 30y11m05d on 17 Jan 1846.
 - 25. K.L. Garland baybear@fuse.net, Ten Mile Baptist Church Cemetery Transcription.
- 26. Richard Baldwin Cook, All of the Above, 1 ed, I: 65. gives marriage place on Grant County gives death date as June 17, 1846.
- 27. The Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints, "FamilySearch," database, *FamilySearch* (http://new.familysearch.org), accessed 24 Feb 2010), Junietta Gouge.
- 28. Beth Mitchell, Turley Family Records, 389.3. Note 904, p. 672: "Tombstone in Ten Mile Church Graveyard, Napoleon, KY, bears the inscription 'In memory of Junietta, wife of Myrix Josiah Williams died Jan. 17, 1846, age 30 years, 11 months, 5 days".
- 29. K.L. Garland babybear@fuse.net, Ten Mile Baptist Church Cemetery Transcription. shown as mother of Mary Jane Williams, Joannail Williams and also own tombstone.
- 30. K.L. Garland babybear@fuse.net, Ten Mile Baptist Church Cemetery Transcription, age 19y--m04d on 16 Sep 1851.
- 31. United States of America, Bureau of the Census., 1850 United States Federal Census ([database on-line]. Provo, UT, USA: MyFamily.com, Inc., 2004.), Gallatin, Kentucky. age 17 in 1850.
 - 32. Leonard Johnson Turley, Letter.
 - 33. Maj. Lee N. Utz USMC, History of the Castlemen and Williams Families unpublished (1941).
- 34. Kentucky. Gallatin, "Births, marriages, deaths, 1852-1861" Family History Library, Salt Lake City. FHL microfilm 216824, . Family History Library, Salt Lake City, Utah, Louisiana Williams; 1.
 - 35. United States of America, Bureau of the Census., 1850 United States Federal Census, Gallatin County, Kentucky.
 - 36. 1880 Census, Gallatin County, Kentucky.
- 37. Kentucky, Gallatin, 1900 U.S. census, Digital images (http://ancestry.com: National Archives and Records Administration, 2009), T623, roll T623_521, Napoleon, enumeration district (ED) 50, sheet 13B, dwelling 261, family 268, Myrex J. Castleman, accessed 27 Apr 2010.
- 38. Kentucky, Warsaw, 1860 U.S. census, *1860 United States Census Ancestry.com*, Digital images, M653, roll M653_368, Warsaw, p. 580, dwelling 2104, family 2104, H.C. Castleman, accessed 4 Dec 2009.
- 39. Kentucky, Gallatin, 1870 U.S. census, *1870 United State Census, ancestry.com*, Digital images, M593, roll M593_462, p. 305B, dwelling 28, family 28, Henry C. Castleman, accessed 27 Apr 2010. neighbor of M. J. Williams and James H. Turley.
- 40. Kentucky, Gallatin, 1880 U.S. census, *Ancestry.com 1880 United States Federal Census*, Digital images (http://ancestry.com: National Archives and Records Administration, 2009), T9, roll T9_414, Sparta, enumeration district (ED) 81, p. 445.1000, dwelling 132, family 134, Lucy A. Castlemen, accessed 27 Apr 2010.
- 41. Kentucky, Boone, 1920 U.S. census, *Ancestry.com*, Digital images (http://ancestry.com: National Archives and Records Administration, 2010), T625, roll 31109_4300905, Florence, enumeration district (ED) 9, sheet 1A, dwelling 2, family 2, Thomas B. Castleman, accessed 27 Apr 2010.
- 42. Kentucky, Boone, 1930 U.S. census, *Ancestry.com 1930 US Federal Census*, Digital images (http://ancestry.com: National Archives and Records Administration, 2009), T626, roll 734, Union, enumeration district (ED) 7, sheet 6A,

- dwelling 116, family 117, Edward W. Utz, accessed 27 Apr 2010.
 - 43. database, 27 Apr 2010, Louisiana Williams Castleman, memorial 26335368.
- 44. The Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints, "FamilySearch," database, *FamilySearch*, accessed 29 Oct 2009), entry for Louisiana Williams burial. supplied by Pamela J. Marion, p.marion@uniteone.net.
- 45. Kentucky, Gallatin, 1880 U.S. census, *Ancestry.com 1880 United States Federal Census*, Digital images, T9, roll T9 414, Sparta, enumeration district (ED) 81, p. 440.4000, dwelling 55, family 57, Clay Castleman, accessed 27 Apr 2010.
 - 46. United States of America, Bureau of the Census., 1850 United States Federal Census, , Gallatin, Kentucky, age 13.
- 47. The Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints, "FamilySearch," database, *FamilySearch*, accessed 15 Nov 2009), Elizabeth Ellen Williams, PID: K2MS-NHM; Pamela J. Marion.
- 48. K.L. Garland , Ten Mile Baptist Church Cemetery Transcription. daughter of M.J. and Juniatta Williams.
- 49. K.L. Garland baybear@fuse.net, Ten Mile Baptist Church Cemetery Transcription. tombstone lists her as a child of Juniatta Williams. If she was Juniatta's child, she had to be born before her death. Could this be an error? She doesn't appear in the 1850 census.
- 50. Richard Baldwin Cook, All of the Above, 1 ed, I: 65. Two other children were born to Myrix and Junietta, who died quite young; they were Mary Jane (1838-1842) and Joannah (1845-1845), who lived but five months.
- 51. The Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints, "FamilySearch," database, *FamilySearch*, accessed 15 Nov 2009), Mary Jane Williams, PID: K2MC-CKB; Pamela J. Marion.
- 52. The Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints, "FamilySearch," database, *FamilySearch*, accessed 14 Jan 2011), entry for Mary Jane Williams, person ID K2MC-CKB.
- 53. The Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints, "FamilySearch," database, *FamilySearch*, accessed 15 Nov 2009), Sarah Williams, PID: K2MS-NC2; Pamela J. Marion.
- 54. The Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints, "FamilySearch," database, *FamilySearch*, accessed 15 Nov 2009), Nancy Jane Williams, PID: K2MC-C6K; Pamela J. Marion.
 - 55. Richard Baldwin Cook, All of the Above, 1 ed, I: 60.
 - 56. United States of America, Bureau of the Census., 1850 United States Federal Census, , Gallatin, Kentucky. age 7.
- 57. United States of America, Bureau of the Census, 1860 United States Federal Census ([database on-line]. Provo, UT, USA: MyFamily.com, Inc., 2004), , Gallatin, Kentucky. Nannie Williams age 16.
 - 58. Richard Baldwin Cook, All of the Above, 1 ed, I: 62. Nancy was born on June 15, 1843 and died Jan 23, 1923.
- 59. Kentucky. ancestry.com, Digital Images of Death Certificates ancestry.com (http://search.ancestry.com:2009.), Kentucky Death Records 1852-1953." death certificate no. 184 (1923), Nannie W. Crouch, accessed 4 Dec 2009. place: Union, Boone, Kentucky

family, white, widowed

born: 15 June 1843, Kentucky

age: 79 years, 7 months, 8 days

occupation: housewife father: M. J. Williams

birthplace of father: unknown

mother: Juniette Gouge birthplace of mother: Ky.

informant: Sara C. Huev, Union, Kv.

date of death: 1/23/23 cause of death: senility

place of burial: Warsaw, Kentucky

date of burial: 1/25/23.

- 60. Kentucky, Gallatin, 1870 U.S. census, *1870 United State Census, ancestry.com*, Digital images, M593, roll M593_462, Warsaw (District 2), p. 310, dwelling 102, family 102, John Crouch, accessed 4 Dec 2009.
 - 61. United States of America, Bureau of the Census, 1860 United States Federal Census, , Gallatin, Kentucky.
 - 62. Richard Baldwin Cook, All of the Above, 1 ed, I: 62.

63. Richard Baldwin Cook, All of the Above, 1 ed, I: 62. John and Nancy were married in September, 1860 in Glencoe, KY.

- 64. Crouch, John and Williams, Nannie, (1860), Marriage Record Index: Book 3, Page 15; Family History Library, Warsaw, FHL Film 509030, Kentucky.
- 65. The Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints, "FamilySearch," database, *FamilySearch*, accessed 16 Nov 2009), Joannah Williams, PID: 9N3V-LRN; cturley4422065 (Carole Turley?).